

Literature Review

The Role of Photorespiration in Enhancing Plant Resilience to Heat Stress

Fiona Marie Krammer

Student Number	7208391
Master's Program	Molecular and Cellular Life Sciences
Examiner	Dr. Dmitry Lapin
Second Reviewer	Dr. Kaisa Kajala
Date and Place	December 2024, Utrecht

Abstract

Photorespiration, initiated by RuBisCO's oxygenation activity, results in the production of 2-phosphoglycolate, which must be recycled through energy-intensive reactions. These processes consume ATP and NADPH, release CO₂, and generate ammonia, traditionally framing photorespiration as inefficient due to the associated carbon and energy loss. Elevated temperatures exacerbate photorespiration by increasing RuBisCO's affinity for oxygen. However, under heat stress, photorespiration plays a protective role by dissipating excess energy, detoxifying harmful byproducts, and mitigating reactive oxygen species. This review highlights the adaptive functions of photorespiration during heat stress, emphasizing the natural upregulation of numerous photorespiratory genes in response to elevated temperatures. A potential strategy to enhance heat tolerance through co-overexpression of the photorespiratory genes PGLP1 and GOX1 in Arabidopsis thaliana is proposed, although this concept remains theoretical and requires experimental validation. Significant knowledge gaps persist regarding the roles of many photorespiratory genes during heat stress and the integration of the photorespiratory pathway with primary metabolism under elevated temperatures. Advancing our understanding of photorespiration through refined models and improved metabolic flux analysis holds promise for harnessing its protective potential to enhance plant resilience, reduce heat stress impacts, and safeguard crop productivity in a warming climate.

Plain Language Summary

In a world increasingly shaped by climate change, rising temperatures and CO₂ levels pose significant challenges for living organisms. Unlike animals, plants cannot escape their environment; instead, they must rely on intrinsic metabolic mechanisms to adapt and mitigate environmental stressors. This review examines the role of photorespiration in enhancing plant resilience to heat stress. By exploring this adaptive mechanism, the analysis seeks to deepen our understanding of plant stress responses and guide efforts to develop climate-resilient crop varieties.

Photorespiration is a side reaction of RuBisCO, an enzyme central to photosynthesis. Through photosynthesis, plants, algae, and some bacteria convert sunlight into energy, using carbon dioxide and water to produce sugars that fuel growth and release oxygen - essential for life on Earth. However, RuBisCO has a flaw: about one in four times, it binds oxygen instead of carbon dioxide, triggering photorespiration. This process consumes energy, releases CO₂, and generates toxic byproducts that plants must detoxify. Historically dismissed as inefficient, recent research reveals photorespiration's critical role in stress protection. In warmer conditions, photorespiration removes harmful compounds, prevents the buildup of reactive oxygen species, and supports nutrient recycling, making it essential for plant survival in challenging environments.

As global temperatures rise, the importance of photorespiration in plant stress responses becomes increasingly evident. Many photorespiratory genes are naturally upregulated during heat stress, suggesting their critical role in helping plants cope with such conditions. To enhance heat resilience in crops, the co-overexpression of the photorespiratory genes *PGLP1* and *GOX1* has been proposed as a potential strategy. While this approach is still theoretical, it holds promise for reducing crop losses in regions affected by extreme temperatures.

However, much remains to be explored. The complexities of photorespiration, its connection to other metabolic pathways, and its full potential under heat stress conditions require deeper investigation. To accurately predict metabolic behavior and better understand how photorespiratory intermediates connect with other primary metabolic pathways, advances in metabolic flux modeling and improved resolution of

metabolic flux analysis are essential. By fully understanding and leveraging photorespiration's protective mechanisms, we can take significant steps toward securing global food production in a rapidly warming world.

Table of Contents

Abstract	2
Plain Language Summary	3
1. Introduction	6
2. Fundamentals of Photorespiration1	0
2.1 The Enzymatic Steps of the Photorespiratory Cycle 1	0
2.2 Re-Assimilation of Ammonia During Photorespiration1	1
3. The Effect of Heat Stress on Photorespiration1	4
3.1 The Role of Temperature in RuBisCO Function and Photorespiration1	4
3.2 Photorespiration Regulates ROS Levels and Dissipates Excess Energy	
During Heat Stress1	6
3.3 Photorespiration and Its Links to Primary Metabolic Pathways under	
Thermal Stress1	8
3.4 Boosting Plant Heat Resilience through Photorespiratory Gene	
Upregulation2	1
4. Discussion3	1
Generative AI Statement	5
References	6

1. Introduction

Climate change is recognized as one of the most pressing global challenges, with profound and escalating impacts projected for the near future. The increase in extreme weather events - such as heat waves, droughts, and floods - is directly linked to an enhanced greenhouse effect, primarily driven by elevated levels of atmospheric CO₂ from human activities (IPCC, 2023a). As of November 2024, the atmospheric CO₂ concentration stands at 422 ppm (Lan et al., 2024) with projections indicating a continued rise. In 2023, the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) released their Synthesis Report predicting climate change scenarios for the future: while the most conservative scenario (SSP1-1.9) suggests a temperature increase of 1.5 °C and net zero CO₂ emissions – this still increases the ppm in the air as CO₂ persists for centuries – by 2050, the most aggressive model (SSP5-8.5) states a 4.4 °C increase and CO₂ concentrations potentially exceeding 2000 ppm by 2100 (IPCC, 2023b). Regardless of the scenario, both temperature and atmospheric CO₂ concentrations are projected to increase. Regions near the poles are expected to experience more pronounced warming compared to areas near the equator (IPCC, 2023a). Temperature, a key factor influencing biological processes, plays a crucial role in determining species distribution across the globe (Woodward, 1987). As global temperatures rise, the atmosphere becomes drier (Ficklin & Novick, 2017), altering the thermal environment in which plants exist. Already, crop yields are decreasing due to global warming, and for wheat, crops were predicted to decline by 6% for each degree Celsius of further temperature increase (Asseng et al., 2015).

One critical physiological process affected by these environmental shifts is photosynthesis, which drives plant growth and biomass accumulation by converting light energy into chemical energy. This process depends on water, light, and carbon dioxide (CO_2) to produce sugars for metabolism, with oxygen (O_2) as a by-product. photosynthesis ribulose-1,5-bisphosphate Central to is the enzyme carboxylase/oxygenase (RuBisCO), which catalyzes the first step of the Calvin cycle during the light-dependent reactions of photosynthesis, thereby facilitating carbon fixation and biomass production. However, RuBisCO also exhibits oxygenase activity, which accounts for about 25% of the photosynthetic rate at 25°C (Sharkey, 1988). This activity involves the incorporation of O₂ instead of CO₂, resulting in the formation of 3phosphoglycerate (3-PGA) and 2-phosphoglycolate (2-PG). While 3-PGA can re-enter the Calvin cycle, 2-PG is a metabolite that cannot be directly utilized by the plant. If 2-PG accumulates, it exhibits toxic effects and to mitigate these, plants remove this metabolite through the energy-intensive process of photorespiration (Peterhansel et al., 2010). Each oxygenation event of RuBisCO requires 3.5 ATP and 2 NADH equivalents. In every seven RuBisCO reactions, five are carboxylation and two are oxygenation, consuming a total of 15 ATP and 10 NADH. Under normal atmospheric conditions at 25°C, 32% of ATP and 28% of NADH are allocated to these two photorespiratory reactions. These values may vary in C3 species based on environmental conditions (Walker et al., 2016). Photorespiration results in the release of pre-fixed CO₂ and ammonia (NH₃), both of which need to be re-assimilated, thereby imposing an additional metabolic burden on the plant (Peterhansel et al., 2010). At 25°C and current atmospheric CO₂ levels, about 30% of fixed carbon is lost to photorespiration in C3 plants, with this percentage increasing as temperatures rise (Zhu et al., 2010). This inefficiency contributes to reduced photosynthetic performance, ultimately leading to crop losses. In fact, current climate conditions account for approximately 36% of soybean and 20% of wheat production losses in the U.S., translating to a loss of 148 trillion calories annually (Walker et al., 2016).

While both carboxylation and oxygenation reaction rates increase with temperature, the oxygenase activity of RuBisCO rises more quickly than the carboxylase activity (Peterhansel et al., 2010). This imbalance results in reduced carbon fixation and increased oxygen uptake, both of which decrease photosynthetic efficiency (Brestic et al., 2014). It was also proposed that, under heat stress, crop yield loss is primarily caused by increased photorespiration, rather than direct damage to photosynthesis (Li et al., 2021). This proposition is based on the fact that the photosynthetic rate in rice was not changing over different heat treatments, while the photorespiratory rate increased. The researchers demonstrated that the combination of stable photosynthesis and increased respiration leads to inefficient energy use, where energy is diverted from growth to maintenance, reducing overall energy utilization efficiency (Li et al., 2021).

However, from an evolutionary perspective, it is rare for nature to produce a process as widespread and seemingly inefficient as photorespiration. The enzyme RuBisCO has not always exhibited this apparent degree of inefficiency since its emergence around 3.5 billion years ago, during a period when atmospheric CO₂ concentrations were at least 100 times higher than they are today, while oxygen levels were 10-14 times lower (Badger et al., 2002; Kasting & Howard, 2006). During this early period, RuBisCO did not need to distinguish effectively between CO₂ and O₂, as CO₂ was in abundance. The advent of oxygenic photosynthesis in cyanobacteria, followed by the evolution of algae and land plants, led to significant increases in atmospheric oxygen and a concomitant decrease in CO₂ concentration through carbon fixation. This dramatic shift about 400 million years ago resulted in oxygen becoming the second most abundant gas in the atmosphere at 21%, while CO₂ was reduced to its current level of 0.04% (Badger et al., 2002). As atmospheric conditions evolved, the selective pressure on RuBisCO led to the emergence of the first CO₂ concentrating mechanisms in cyanobacteria (Iñiguez et al., 2020). During evolution, plants have evolved different carbon fixation mechanisms to overcome the limitations imposed by photorespiration. C4 plants, for example maize, sugarcane and sorghum, utilize an additional enzyme phosphoenolpyruvate carboxylase in mesophyll cells to capture CO₂ and convert it into C4 acids, which are then transported to bundle sheath cells where CO₂ is released, increasing local CO₂ concentration and minimizing photorespiration. CAM plants, such as pineapple and cactus, on the other hand, separate CO₂ fixation temporally, capturing CO₂ at night and releasing it during the day to maintain high CO₂ concentrations around RuBisCO, reducing photorespiration (Ehleringer & Monson, 1993).

About 85% of today's global plant population has a C3 photosynthetic pathway, with estimates varying slightly among sources. This raises the question of whether photorespiration confers some advantage to plants, particularly under abiotic stress conditions, suggesting it may play a beneficial role despite its apparent wastefulness. It was postulated that photorespiration may assist plants in managing heat stress by playing a protective role under these conditions. Although often regarded as energy-intensive, photorespiration helps divert excess energy such as ATP and NADPH, thus preventing the formation of reactive oxygen species (ROS), and thereby safeguarding the photosynthetic apparatus (Brestic et al., 2014). Additionally, this process aids in the removal of toxic metabolic intermediates, such as 2-PG, that would otherwise accumulate and be detrimental to the plant (Anderson, 1971). Photorespiration also

produces hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2) , a signaling molecule that contributes to programmed cell death (Heath, 2000) and assists the plant in responding to both biotic and abiotic stresses (Peterhansel et al., 2010). Furthermore, this pathway is intricately connected to the plant's primary metabolism, potentially facilitating communication about the energy state among various metabolic pathways within the cell (Nunes-Nesi et al., 2007).

This literature review examines the adaptive role of photorespiration in plants exposed to heat stress, drawing on findings from various C3 species to underscore its essential functions within cellular metabolism. Beginning with a foundational overview of photorespiration's pathway, enzymes, and metabolites, the review investigates how elevated temperatures influence this process. By analyzing the effects of photorespiration on cellular energy balance, ROS accumulation, and interactions with primary metabolic pathways, the review aims to enhance our understanding of photorespiration's benefits under heat stress. The potential to increase plant resilience through the targeted overexpression of key photorespiratory genes is also explored. Ultimately, this review highlights photorespiration's critical role in maintaining cellular stability and promoting thermotolerance in plants.

2. Fundamentals of Photorespiration

2.1 The Enzymatic Steps of the Photorespiratory Cycle

Photorespiration is a central metabolic pathway in plants that plays a role in reducing the effects of oxygenation by RuBisCO, balancing cellular energy and redox states, and supporting metabolic flexibility under stress conditions. This pathway involves a series of biochemical reactions across three key organelles: the chloroplast, peroxisome, and mitochondrion (Figure 1). This chapter provides an overview of the core components and functions of photorespiration, highlighting its significance in plant physiology.

The photorespiratory cycle begins when RuBisCO incorporates O₂, producing one molecule of 3-PGA and one molecule of 2-PG (Andrews et al., 1973; Peterhansel et al., 2010). The accumulation of 2-PG in high amounts can lead to the sequestration of substantial carbon and phosphorus, resulting in a depletion of the Calvin cycle's metabolite pool (Wingler et al., 2000). Furthermore, 2-PG inhibits key enzymes such as triose-phosphate isomerase and phosphofructokinase, which are crucial for chloroplast carbon metabolism, starch biosynthesis, and glycolysis (Anderson, 1971; Kelly & Latzko, 1976). To combat this, plants have evolved photorespiration as a salvage pathway to convert 2-PG into 3-PGA, which can re-enter the Calvin cycle, thus reducing its harmful effects and supporting overall photosynthetic efficiency (Peterhansel et al., 2010).

In the initial step of the photorespiratory cycle, the enzyme 2-phosphoglycolate phosphatase (PGLP) catalyzes the dephosphorylation of 2-PG into glycolate within the chloroplast (Figure 1) (Kisaki & Tolbert, 1969; Somerville & Ogren, 1979). Glycolate is transported out of the chloroplast and into the peroxisome, where it is oxidized to glyoxylate by glycolate oxidase (GO or GOX) in the presence of O_2 , producing hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂) (Kisaki & Tolbert, 1969; Tolbert et al., 1968). H₂O₂ is a secondary messenger involved in various abiotic and biotic stress responses (Foyer et al., 1997) which is further broken down into 2 H₂O and O₂ by catalase, effectively decreasing the amount of ROS in the cells and thus keeping the stress response low in intact plants (Willekens, 1997). In a study on spinach, a high activity of GOX and catalase was measured only within the peroxisomes (Tolbert et al., 1968).

The previously formed glyoxylate inhibits RuBisCO activase, a regulatory protein that activates RuBisCO, if accumulated (Campbell & Ogren, 1990; Portis, 2003). Therefore, glyoxylate is transaminated with glutamate by glutamate aminotransferase (GGAT), resulting in the formation of 2-oxoglutarate (2-OG) and glycine. The 2-OG is shuttled back to the chloroplast to be used in ammonia re-assimilation, while glycine is transported to the mitochondrion (Peterhansel et al., 2010). In the mitochondrion, two molecules of glycine are converted to serine by glycine decarboxylase (GLD or GDC) and serine hydroxy methyltransferase (SHM or SHMT), producing a molecule of CO₂, NH₃ and NADH, while consuming NAD and using tetrahydrofuran (THF) for the reaction (Kisaki et al., 1971; Kisaki & Tolbert, 1970; Peterhansel et al., 2010).

At this point, CO₂ which was previously fixed, is now released, making photorespiration a wasteful process. However, serine and NH₃ are substrates for further reactions. While serine will be transformed in the peroxisome into the final substrate glycerate that re-enters the Calvin cycle, NH₃ will be re-assimilated in the chloroplast. The serine is transported back to the peroxisome, where it is deaminated by serine aminotransferase (SGAT) using glyoxylate as a co-substrate, yielding hydroxy pyruvate and glycine (Rehfeld & Tolbert, 1972). Glycine returns to the mitochondrion to repeat the cycle, while hydroxy pyruvate is reduced to glycerate by hydroxy pyruvate reductase (HPR) with NADH as a cofactor (Kohn & Warren, 1970; Peterhansel et al., 2010). The glycerate is then transported to the chloroplast, where it is phosphorylated to 3-PGA by D-glycerate 3-kinase (GLYK) using ATP, allowing 3-PGA to re-enter the Calvin cycle (Peterhansel et al., 2010).

2.2 Re-Assimilation of Ammonia During Photorespiration

As previously mentioned, during photorespiration, ammonia (NH₃) is released in the mitochondrion when glycine is converted to serine. This released NH₃ can be re-assimilated by the plant when it is transported to the chloroplast, where the GS/GOGAT cycle is involved in its incorporation (Somerville & Ogren, 1980; Wallsgrove et al., 1980). Two key enzymes facilitate this process: glutamine synthetase (GS) and ferredoxin-dependent glutamine aminotransferase (Fd-GOGAT). First, glutamine synthetase (GS) catalyzes the incorporation of ammonia into glutamate, forming glutamine in a reaction that requires ATP. In the subsequent step,

Fd-GOGAT utilizes glutamine as an amino donor for the transamination of 2-OG, which originates from the earlier transamination of glyoxylate in the peroxisome. This reaction produces two molecules of glutamate, effectively re-assimilating the ammonia for further use by the plant (Keys et al., 1978; Peterhansel et al., 2010). Theoretically, all NH₃ released during photorespiration is re-assimilated through the GS/GOGAT cycle. However, a portion of the NH₃ may evade complete fixation, resulting in excess ammonia (Peterhansel et al., 2010). Also, important to mention here are the translocators dihydroxyacetone phosphate isomerases (DiT1, DiT2) that shuttle substrates between the chloroplast and peroxisome. Photorespiratory NH₄+ re-fixation in plastids via the GS/GOGAT system requires 2-OG import and glutamate export, facilitated by DiT1 and DiT2, which mediate 2-OG/malate and glutamate/malate exchanges, respectively (Eisenhut et al., 2013).

In conclusion, photorespiration serves as a complex metabolic pathway that partially reverses photosynthetic carbon fixation by releasing previously sequestered CO₂ while consuming ATP and NADH. Although energy intensive, this process is crucial for detoxifying the harmful compound 2-PG, which forms when oxygen, instead of CO₂, reacts with RuBP. Through multiple enzymatic steps, 2-PG is ultimately converted into 3-PGA, a compound that can re-enter the Calvin cycle and contribute to carbon fixation. During this conversion, several intermediates are formed, including glycolate, glyoxylate, and H_2O_2 ; these intermediates must be tightly regulated, as their accumulation can be toxic to the cell. The coordinated efforts of three organelles – the chloroplast, peroxisome, and mitochondrion – are essential for efficiently managing and completing this pathway, underscoring the importance of photorespiration for maintaining metabolic balance.



Figure 1 | The photorespiratory pathway and ammonium reassimilation in C3 plants. This figure provides a comprehensive overview of the photorespiratory pathway, highlighting the key enzymes and substrates involved. The pathway initiates with 2-PG (here P-glycolate), produced by the oxygenase activity of RuBisCO in the chloroplast, which is subsequently converted to 3-PGA through a series of enzymatic reactions in the photorespiratory pathway. Abbreviations: RuBP (ribulose-1,5-bisphosphate), RuBisCO (ribulose-1,5-bisphosphate carboxylase/oxygenase), phosphoglycolate phosphatase (PGLP), glycolate oxidase (GO), catalase (CAT), glutamate aminotransferase (GGAT), serine aminotransferase (SGAT), glycine decarboxylase (GLD), serine hydroxymethyltransferase (SHM), hydroxypyruvate reductase (HPR), glycerate kinase (GLYK), glutamine synthetase (GS), ferredoxin-dependent glutamate synthetase (Fd-GOGAT), dihydroxyacetone phosphate isomerases (DiT1/DiT2). *Figure adapted from "Photorespiration," by Peterhansel et al., 2010, The Arabidopsis Book, 8, e0130. Copyright 2010 by Academic Publisher.*

3. The Effect of Heat Stress on Photorespiration

3.1 The Role of Temperature in RuBisCO Function and Photorespiration

This chapter examines the dynamics of photorespiration and its role in plant metabolism under heat stress, exploring how plants' metabolic adjustments to elevated temperatures influence their resilience and productivity. Plants have adapted to thrive across a range of environmental conditions, with their photosynthetic processes finely tuned to match the temperature profiles of their native habitats. The temperature sensitivity of key photosynthetic enzymes, particularly RuBisCO, underpins these adaptations.

The activity of RuBisCO generally increases with temperature up to a species-specific optimum, which typically aligns with the average daytime temperatures of a plant's natural environment (Berry & Björkman, 1980). Within this optimal range, increasing temperatures enhance RuBisCO carboxylase activity and, consequently, the rate of CO₂ assimilation (Jordan & Ogren, 1984; Laing et al., 1974). However, beyond this range, higher temperatures begin to compromise RuBisCO's efficiency, causing a shift in its affinity from CO₂ to O₂ (Monson et al., 1982). This shift leads to an increase in RuBisCO's oxygenase activity, favoring the oxygenation reaction over carboxylation due to the relatively greater solubility of O₂ over CO₂ at elevated temperatures (Farquhar et al., 1980). As RuBisCO's oxygenase activity becomes dominant, photorespiration increases, effectively competing with CO₂ fixation and thereby reducing photosynthetic efficiency (Figure 2), especially under heat stress conditions (Schuster & Monson, 1990). This is particularly true in low CO₂ environments, where the rate of CO₂ assimilation declines more sharply as temperatures rise, resulting in an increased photorespiration-to-photosynthesis ratio and reduced overall efficiency (Sharkey, 2005).

Figure 2 illustrates the effect of temperature on net CO₂ assimilation and oxygenation rates in *Gossypium barbadense* (Pima cotton) under different atmospheric CO₂ conditions. In this study, 190 ppm reflects CO₂ levels that were stable for millennia, while 370 ppm represents concentrations around the early 21st century (Lan et al., 2024; Sharkey, 2005). The data show that as leaf temperature increases, the rate of

net CO₂ assimilation decreases, while the photorespiratory rate rises, particularly beyond 35°C. This model suggests that at high temperatures, the metabolic costs of photorespiration may surpass the benefits of CO₂ fixation, especially under lower atmospheric CO₂ levels. These findings indicate that plants may face significant challenges in maintaining efficient photosynthesis in warmer, low-CO₂ environments, underscoring the importance of understanding the balance between photorespiration and CO₂ assimilation under varying climate conditions.



Figure 2 | Modeled rates of photosynthesis and photorespiration as a function of temperature under two atmospheric CO₂ concentrations: 190 ppm (open symbols) and 370 ppm (filled symbols). Carboxylation rates, represented by square symbols, show the efficiency of RuBisCO in CO₂ fixation at varying temperatures, while oxygenation rates, represented by circular symbols, indicate the rate of RuBisCO's oxygenase activity, a proxy for photorespiration. As temperature increases, a divergence between the carboxylation and oxygenation rates emerges, particularly at 190 ppm CO₂, where RuBisCO's preference for O₂ intensifies, driving an increase in photorespiration relative to photosynthesis. This model highlights how lower CO₂ conditions exacerbate the shift towards oxygenation at higher temperatures, suggesting increased metabolic costs for plants under warmer, low-CO₂ environments. *Figure adapted from "Effects of moderate heat stress on photosynthesis: Importance of thylakoid reactions, rubisco deactivation, reactive oxygen species, and thermotolerance provided by isoprene" by Sharkey T. D., 2005, Plant, Cell & Environment, 28(3), 269-277. Copyright 2005 by Academic Publisher.*

In a study on *Agropyron smithii*, the maximum observed photoinhibition reached 65% at 45°C during temperature response experiments (Monson et al., 1982). At elevated temperatures, CO₂ fixation is inhibited due to the inactivation of RuBisCO (Weis, 1981).

In conclusion, this section examined the thermosensitivity of RuBisCO and its impact on CO₂ assimilation rates as temperature increases. Elevated temperatures cause a decline in RuBisCO's affinity for CO₂ and favor oxygenation reactions, a shift exacerbated by the higher solubility of O₂ relative to CO₂ in aqueous solutions. This preferential binding of O₂ over CO₂ at high temperatures leads to increased rates of photorespiration, diverting energy away from carbon fixation and reducing overall photosynthetic efficiency. Notably, models of CO₂ assimilation demonstrate that this shift is driven not by variations in ambient O₂ concentration, which remained constant in the model shown in Figure 2, but by the interplay between CO₂ concentration and temperature. These findings underscore the vulnerability of photosynthetic efficiency to temperature fluctuations and suggest that, as global temperatures rise, understanding and potentially mitigating the metabolic costs of increased photorespiration will be critical for enhancing plant resilience and productivity.

3.2 Photorespiration Regulates ROS Levels and Dissipates Excess Energy During Heat Stress

Building on the impact of temperature on photorespiration, it is essential to consider how plants manage the complex disruptions in energy flow and ROS production that arise during heat stress. As temperatures increase, these imbalances intensify, challenging cellular stability and prompting the activation of defense mechanisms to mitigate oxidative damage.

During many abiotic stresses, ROS are generated through the disruption of membrane complexes involved in electron transfer chains within mitochondria and chloroplasts, disrupting redox homeostasis (Mittler et al., 2022). When temperatures rise, the photorespiratory rate increases faster, thus more ROS is generated in the peroxisomes, potentially being the first response to increasing temperatures. These ROS bursts lead to increased levels of O_2^- and H_2O_2 that accumulate in cytosol and

nucleus (Babbar et al., 2021), activating specific stress-responsive genes and pathways but also regulating jasmonic acid (JA) and abscisic acid (ABA) hormone synthesis and signaling. However, excessive ROS can also lead to oxidative stress, causing damage to cellular components, disrupting metabolic processes, impairing signaling pathways, accelerating cellular senescence, and increasing susceptibility to some pathogens, ultimately compromising plant health and productivity (Mittler et al., 2022). In response, plants have evolved protective mechanisms to mitigate the damaging effects of ROS and excess energy to maintain cellular balance (Noctor & Foyer, 1998).

Although photorespiration generates ROS, this is done in a regulated manner as it also includes an important detoxification mechanism. Catalase catalyzes the conversion of H_2O_2 into 2 H_2O and O_2 , thereby mitigating the harmful effects of ROS (Mittler et al., 2022), as discussed in Chapter 2.1. A study on iron-tolerant rice cultivars (*Oryza sativa*) demonstrated that enhanced photorespiration under heat stress mitigated oxidative stress caused by iron overload, facilitating excess light energy dissipation, among others, by providing an alternative electron sink that helps to balance the energy absorbed during photosynthesis. This mechanism allows for the safe dissipation of excess light energy as heat, thereby reducing the risk of photoinhibition of photosystem II and maintaining photosynthetic efficiency. Despite similar iron level accumulation in both iron-sensitive and iron-tolerant cultivars, the latter exhibited more effective photorespiration, likely contributing to its stress resilience (De Souza et al., 2024). Similar results on two pepper cultivars – one drought-sensitive and the other drought-tolerant – showed that the drought-tolerant variety had higher photorespiratory rates (Hu et al., 2010).

Photorespiration also plays a vital role in regulating electron flow and maintaining cellular energy balance (Figure 3), particularly under suboptimal conditions, such as heat stress. During photosynthesis, light energy drives the electron transport chain, producing ATP and NAD(P)H for the Calvin cycle. However, high light intensity or limited CO₂ availability can disrupt this balance, leading to excess ATP and NAD(P)H. By utilizing these energy carriers, photorespiration mitigates oxidative damage and maintains redox homeostasis, thus supporting metabolic activity under stress (Voss et al., 2013). A study on barley (*Hordeum vulgare*) protoplasts further refines this

perspective, indicating that photorespiration can also enhance ATP production by coupling it with mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation. In fractionated barley protoplasts it was demonstrated that, under photorespiratory conditions, a higher NADH:NAD ratio is observed. The NADH produced in the GDC reaction, which converts glycine to serine, is oxidized by the respiratory chain. This process leads to increased cytosolic ATP/ADP levels and a higher mitochondrial NADH:NAD ratio. Thus, photorespiration serves a dual role during heat stress: dissipating excess energy and facilitating ATP synthesis (Gardeström & Wigge, 1988).

Altogether, abiotic stresses such as heat induce ROS production due to disruptions in electron transfer chains across cellular compartments. Rising temperatures further amplify photorespiration, which becomes both a source and a sink of ROS. The H₂O₂ generated in the photorespiratory pathway, along with ROS from other cellular processes, is detoxified by catalase. By utilizing surplus ATP and NAD(P)H, photorespiration acts as a regulator of electron flow and maintains cellular energy balance under stress. Additionally, studies on barley protoplasts indicate that under photorespiratory conditions, an elevated NADH ratio enables further ATP production via mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation. This suggests that, beyond its conventional role, photorespiration may also help sustain ATP levels during stress conditions.

3.3 Photorespiration and Its Links to Primary Metabolic Pathways under Thermal Stress

Following the previous chapter's exploration of photorespiration in energy balance and ROS degradation, this section delves into its broader integration within metabolic networks under heat stress. Photorespiration is tightly linked to primary metabolic processes (Figure 3; Timm et al., 2012), influencing plant growth, resource allocation, and stress resilience. This involves processes such as photosynthesis, the Calvin cycle, amino acid metabolism, and the TCA cycle (Hodges et al., 2016). Furthermore, photorespiration is critical in regulating nitrogen uptake and assimilation (Asensio et al., 2015).

Under heat stress conditions, increased rates of photorespiration can lead to shifts in metabolite profiles, potentially impacting plant growth and productivity (Hodges et al., 2016). As previously mentioned, the primary link between photorespiration and photosynthesis is the RuBP reaction, where O₂ is integrated, leading to the formation of 2-PG and 3-PGA (Figure 3). Additionally, photorespiration relies on ATP and NADPH generated by the light reactions of photosynthesis.

The amino acids glycine, serine, glutamine, and glutamate are closely linked to the photorespiratory pathway (Figure 3). Glycine is produced through two distinct reactions in the peroxisome: GGAT converts glyoxylate to glycine, while SGAT generates glycine from serine. Novitskaya et al. (2002) showed that during high photorespiratory flux rates, glycine levels significantly increased, reaching up to 40% of total amino acids in potato and wheat leaves, compared to only 1% in darkness. Conversely, serine levels declined as photorespiration rates rose. This was explained by the increasing demand for glycine and the favored reaction by SHMT1 in converting serine to glycine. Plants benefit from glycine as a nitrogen storage molecule and a key transporter within the plant, providing a readily available nitrogen source for various metabolic processes (Hartung, 2002). Additionally, glycine regulates osmotic pressure within plant cells by functioning as an osmolyte during environmental stresses (Ashraf & Foolad, 2007).

During nitrogen assimilation, glutamate acts as a key acceptor of NH₃ in the reaction catalyzed by GS (Figure 3). This reaction produces glutamine, which serves as an important nitrogen donor for various cellular processes. In the subsequent GOGAT reaction, glutamine transfers its amide nitrogen to 2-OG. Although increased photorespiration has been associated with enhanced nitrogen assimilation in wheat (Lawlor et al., 1987), suggesting a rise in glutamine and glutamate levels under heat stress, further studies indicate that elevated photorespiration does not directly lead to higher concentrations of these amino acids. Instead, glutamine levels appear to increase in response to net CO₂ uptake, independent of photorespiratory activity. Therefore, nitrogen re-assimilation seems to be more strongly influenced by the efficiency and activity of GS and GOGAT enzymes rather than by photorespiratory flux alone (Novitskaya et al., 2002).

Photorespiration is closely linked to the TCA cycle via 2-OG which is shuttled between the peroxisome and chloroplast to participate in reactions in both organelles (Figure 3). While the functional connection between photorespiration and the TCA cycle under stress conditions remains underexplored, existing studies suggest a strong relationship based on metabolite shifts. In soybean leaflets, elevated temperatures caused a 40-80% decrease in TCA cycle metabolites, including citrate, malate, malonate, fumarate, and succinate. However, under CO₂-enriched conditions, these declines were partially reversed. Interestingly, glycerate, a photorespiratory intermediate, decreased under CO₂ enrichment at both normal and elevated temperatures, indicating that the reduction in organic acids under heat stress was driven by increased photorespiration (Sicher, 2015). In maize, excess NADH levels in mitochondria were found to inhibit pyruvate dehydrogenase complex (Thelen et al., 1998), a key enzyme in the TCA cycle that converts pyruvate to acetyl-CoA. Heat stress elevates the NADH:NAD ratio through enhanced photorespiration, potentially inhibiting the TCA cycle. While research on the direct link between photorespiration and the TCA cycle is limited, this inhibition could explain the observed downregulation of TCA activity under higher photorespiratory rates.

In conclusion, while photorespiration is linked to various primary metabolic pathways, substantial research gaps remain, particularly regarding its role under heat stress. Current evidence suggests that photorespiration helps conserve resources by dissipating excess energy and ROS, potentially downregulating the TCA cycle, and producing glycine to maintain essential processes. However, the effects of heat stress and increased photorespiratory rates on various metabolic pathways, especially the connection to nitrogen assimilation and the TCA cycle, are still poorly understood. More research is needed to fully elucidate these interactions and their impact on plant resilience under stress conditions.



Figure 3 | Integration of photorespiration with various metabolic pathways. This figure depicts the interconnections between photorespiration and key metabolic pathways in plants through shared substrates and intermediates. The process begins with RuBisCO catalyzing the fixation of oxygen instead of CO₂, resulting in the production of 2-PG, which must be converted to 3-PGA to re-enter the Calvin cycle. The photorespiratory pathway also produces glycine and serine, linking it to amino acid metabolism. Similarly, glutamate and glutamine are involved, connecting photorespiration to nitrogen metabolism, where ammonia is released and must be re-assimilated into glutamate via 2-OG, further linking photorespiration to the TCA cycle. Additionally, photorespiration helps manage ROS by dissipating excess energy, thus preventing cellular damage. This interconnected network highlights the complex role of photorespiration in plant metabolism. *Created with BioRender.com.*

3.4 Boosting Plant Heat Resilience through Photorespiratory Gene Upregulation

During heat stress, photorespiration appears to shift from a seemingly wasteful process to a vital protective mechanism, dissipating excess energy and mitigating ROS accumulation. But what happens when the genes driving photorespiration malfunction? How reliant are plants on this process for survival, and could targeted upregulation of these genes enhance resilience to elevated temperatures? This chapter investigates the benefits of genetic manipulation of photorespiration under heat stress conditions. Exploring the consequences of photorespiratory gene

disruption may reveal the extent of plant reliance on this pathway, providing insights to inform strategies for enhancing resilience amid increasing environmental challenges (Table 1).

3.4.1 Certain photorespiratory genes, which are conditionally lethal when knocked out, may improve heat stress resilience when overexpressed

The entry enzyme into the photorespiratory cycle is phosphoglycolate phosphatase (PGLP) which converts 2-PG into glycolate in the chloroplast. Early genetic experiments on Arabidopsis thaliana and barley demonstrated that mutants in these enzymatic genes are not viable under normal atmospheric CO₂ conditions, while the mutants could be recovered in 1% CO₂-enriched air, indicating conditional lethality under photorespiratory conditions (Hall et al., 1987; Somerville & Ogren, 1979). Later it was found that, contradictory to the belief that this enzyme was encoded by a single gene, two genes encode for PGLP, PGLP1 and PGLP2, whereas only the knockout of *PGLP1* results in leaf PGLP deficiency. PGLP2 was thought to not contribute to the photorespiratory metabolism but to degrade other minor amounts of 2-PG in the cytosol (Schwarte & Bauwe, 2007). In A. thaliana, researchers found that in response to high-temperature stress (30°C), several photorespiratory genes, including PGLP1, were significantly upregulated in wild-type plants (Timm et al., 2019). This upregulation was also observed at the protein level. In PGLP1 overexpression lines, where baseline mRNA and protein levels were already elevated, only minimal additional changes occurred under heat stress, and these lines showed enhanced resilience to high temperature stress. This conclusion was based on several key observations: (1) only *PGLP1* overexpression lines exhibited starch accumulation and altered sugar content during heat stress, indicating improved carbon allocation and metabolic stability; (2) photosynthetic performance was consistently higher in *PGLP1* overexpression lines under both short-term and long-term temperature stress compared to wild-type plants; and (3) while wild-type plants showed a significant increase in the expression and protein levels of other photorespiratory genes (GGAT1, GDC, SHMT1, HPR1) under heat stress, these levels remained unchanged in PGLP1 overexpression lines. These findings suggest that *PGLP1* overexpression primes plants for temperature stress

resilience, likely due to the constitutive upregulation of other photorespiratory genes and proteins (Timm et al., 2019). These findings highlight the critical importance of rapid 2-PG removal through photorespiration. The results further suggest that upregulating *PGLP1* alone may be sufficient to confer a certain degree of tolerance to temperature stress.

Glycine decarboxylase (GDC) and serine hydroxymethyltransferase (SHMT) operate sequentially within the mitochondria to convert glycine into serine, releasing CO₂ and ammonia. Studies on homozygous GDC-deficient barley lines revealed early senescence and reduced photosynthetic efficiency, particularly under low CO₂. These mutants exhibited increased levels of glycine, glyoxylate, and a slight increase in glycolate, likely due to decreased respiratory activity. Additionally, ATP and NADPH accumulated excessively, leading to chloroplast reduction (Igamberdiev et al., 2001). In A. thaliana, the shmt1 mutant displays a lethal phenotype under normal atmospheric conditions but not under CO₂-enriched environments (Voll et al., 2006). A gdc-shmt1 double mutant, however, remains lethal even with CO₂ enrichment (Hodges et al., 2016). In tomato (Solanum lycopersicum), thermal Agrostis scabra, and heat-sensitive Agrostis stolonifera, SHMT1 gene expression is slightly downregulated during heat treatment (Z. Liu et al., 2022; Xu & Huang, 2010). In Agrostis scabra, GDC expression also declines under heat stress, which may limit photorespiration, protecting the photosynthetic electron transport chain from over-reduction and supporting essential metabolite synthesis, such as glycine, to enhance heat tolerance (Xu & Huang, 2010). In contrast to findings in tomato and Agrostis, where GDC and SHMT1 gene expression decreases under heat stress, later studies in Arabidopsis revealed an opposite response, highlighting species-specific differences likely due to varying heat adaptation mechanisms. In Arabidopsis, exposure to 30°C led to an upregulation of GDC and SHMT1 expression for up to three days, with levels nearly returning to baseline by seven days (Timm et al., 2019). Although species-specific differences exist, no study observed sustained upregulation of these genes during heat stress. So far, it is unclear how prolonged expression of GDC and SHMT1 influences the heat stress resilience.

D-glycerate-3-kinase (GLYK) is a key enzyme, catalyzing the last reaction of the photorespiratory cycle in which glycerate is phosphorylated to 3-PGA. In *Arabidopsis*,

GLYK is encoded by a single gene. GLYK-deficient mutants exhibit severe growth defects, particularly under normal atmospheric conditions, as photorespiration is exacerbated. These mutants fail to progress beyond the early cotyledon stage, but can survive in CO₂-enriched environments due to reduced photorespiration. However, even under these conditions, GLYK-deficient plants exhibited reduced growth and accumulate high levels of glycerate, serine, and hydroxypyruvate under CO₂-enriched conditions, indicating a broader role for GLYK in plant metabolism (Boldt et al., 2005). The impact of heat stress on *GLYK* activity and expression remains largely unexplored. While it is plausible that *GLYK* could be upregulated under heat stress to support energy metabolism, particularly given its ATP-dependent reaction, this hypothesis requires experimental validation. Future research should investigate the specific mechanisms by which GLYK responds to heat stress and its potential role in thermotolerance.

In chloroplasts, glutamine synthetase (GS) and the ferredoxin-dependent glutamine oxoglutarate aminotransferase (Fd-GOGAT) cooperate to re-assimilate ammonia released from photorespiratory reactions in the peroxisome. Tomato possesses six GS genes and two Fd-GOGAT genes (L. Liu et al., 2016). Barley mutants lacking GS or Arabidopsis mutants deficient in Fd-GOGAT are only viable under nonphotorespiratory conditions, emphasizing the crucial role of these enzymes in photorespiratory nitrogen cycling (Somerville & Ogren, 1980; Wallsgrove et al., 1987). Additionally, the *fd-gogat* mutants accumulated high levels of ammonia which is toxic when in excess (Wallsgrove et al., 1987). This also indicates that leaf Fd-GOGAT is essential for the re-assimilation of ammonia generated during photorespiration, while the plant's primary nitrate reduction pathway functions independently of this enzyme (Somerville & Ogren, 1980). Furthermore, when Fd-GOGAT is knocked out, glutamine levels increase while glutamate levels decrease, whereas in gs2 plants NH₃ production increases while glutamine decreases. Both mutants showed decreased levels of RuBisCO with even stronger effects in *fd-gogat* mutants, indicating that the decrease in photosynthetic activity may stem from nitrogen limitation, leading to reduced synthesis of essential photosynthetic enzymes in *Fd-GOGAT* impaired plants (Häusler et al., 1994). To understand the enzymes' roles in heat stress, gene expression analysis was performed under elevated temperatures, showing that GS and Fd-GOGAT expression are both upregulated to different extents in such conditions in

tomato. Several *GS* genes showed higher expression than *GOGAT* genes in response to heat stress (L. Liu et al., 2016). Upregulation of the *GS-GOGAT* pathway genes under heat stress suggests that the increased photorespiratory flux leads to more rapid release of ammonia which needs to be degraded due to its toxicity. Overexpression of *GS* and *GOGAT* has been explored to improve nitrogen use efficiency in crops. However, these enzymes are deeply integrated into metabolic networks, and their overexpression can lead to metabolic imbalances, as demonstrated in maize (Cañas et al., 2020). Since said study focused on enhancing 2-OG production for amino acid biosynthesis, no data were provided regarding potential effects under heat stress conditions. Nonetheless, it can be inferred that manipulating this component of the photorespiratory machinery may disrupt metabolic balance, potentially limiting its effectiveness under heat stress conditions.

3.4.2 Non-essential photorespiratory genes: knockouts with mild effects on viability but notable impact on productivity and growth

While the previously mentioned genes are crucial for plant survival, mutations in the remaining enzymes of the photorespiratory pathway tend to have less severe impacts, allowing plants to remain viable despite disruptions. All these mutations are conditional, meaning no abnormal phenotypes are obtained in CO₂-enriched conditions but only in photorespiratory conditions.

Glycolate oxidase (GOX) converts glycolate and oxygen into glyoxylate in the peroxisome, with H_2O_2 as a byproduct. *gox1-gox2* double mutants, for example, show inhibited photorespiration that negatively affected the rate of photosynthesis and carbon allocation, likely due to glycolate accumulation and subsequent chloroplast dysfunction. These mutants also display early leaf senescence (Dellero et al., 2016). Since GOX converts glycolate and oxygen to glyoxylate and H_2O_2 , its overexpression could potentially exacerbate oxidative stress under heat stress conditions. However, overexpression of *GOX* in rice has been shown to enhance photosynthetic capacity under high-temperature conditions. While increased H_2O_2 and salicylic acid (SA) levels suggest enhanced resistance to photooxidative stress, the underlying mechanism may be more complex than simple antioxidant enzyme activity. These

observed physiological improvements in GOX-overexpressing plants might be attributed to the role of H₂O₂ and SA as signaling molecules, triggering stress response pathways and promoting plant resilience (Cui et al., 2016).

Growth-deficient phenotypes, notably reduced rosette biomass, were also observed in Arabidopsis catalase cat2 mutants, accompanied by disrupted intracellular redox balance and activated oxidative signaling, particularly under short-day conditions (Queval et al., 2007). In cat2 lines, photorespiratory ROS, like H₂O₂, accumulate due to insufficient catalase activity, intensifying oxidative stress and triggering antioxidant systems (e.g., superoxide dismutase, ascorbate peroxidase, glutathione reductase). Under long-term heat stress, *cat2* mutants exhibit increased H₂O₂ accumulation and cell death, while in wild-type plants under the same conditions, CAT2 levels rise as an adaptive response. Attempts to overexpress CAT2 in heat-stressed plants, however, revealed minimal differences in mRNA levels between wild-type and overexpression lines, implying that CAT2 expression is tightly regulated, possibly at the mRNA level, during heat stress (Ono et al., 2021). Another study involved transgenic overexpression of broccoli catalase (BoCAT) in Arabidopsis, chosen due to its findings that broccoli with higher catalase activity exhibited improved heat tolerance. This experiment confirmed that transgenic Arabidopsis expressing BoCAT showed lower oxidative damage and reduced H₂O₂ accumulation under heat stress compared to non-transgenic plants, indicating enhanced cellular protection through catalase activity (Chiang et al., 2014).

Glutamate:glyoxylate aminotransferase (GGAT) catalyzes the transfer of an amino group from glutamate to glyoxylate within the peroxisome, producing glycine and 2-OG. Similarly, serine:glyoxylate aminotransferase (SGAT) transfers an amino group from serine to glyoxylate, forming glycine and hydroxypyruvate. In *Arabidopsis,* mutants for both genes are viable in elevated CO₂ conditions; however, *ggat1* mutants display impaired growth and development under ambient conditions, while *sgat1* mutants exhibit lethality (Liepman & Olsen, 2001). *ggat1* mutants also experience a reduction in photosynthetic rates by about 50%, low serine and organic acid levels, and accumulation of glyoxylate, with altered ATP/ADP and NADP/NADPH ratios (Dellero et al., 2016; Wingler et al., 1999). Additionally, *sgat1* mutants accumulate glycine and serine (Wingler et al., 1999). Under heat stress, *GGAT1* gene expression is known to increase in *Arabidopsis* (Timm et al., 2019). However, studies on SGAT1 activity under elevated temperatures are limited. In lines overexpressing *GGAT1*, levels of serine and glycine were higher than in wild-type plants (Igarashi et al., 2006). Elevated SGAT1 activity has been associated with reduced photosynthetic performance, particularly at higher oxygen concentrations, and changes in amino acid levels. Overexpression lines displayed lower daytime levels of serine and asparagine, suggesting a disruption in nitrogen flow through photorespiration (Modde et al., 2016). No experiments have yet investigated *SGAT1* or *GGAT1* overexpression under heat stress. Given that *SGAT1* overexpression disrupts nitrogen uptake under normal conditions, it is hypothesized that *SGAT1* overexpression may not contribute to heat resilience. Instead, SGAT1 activity appears to require strict regulation to maintain nitrogen balance during stress responses.

Hydroxypyruvate reductase (HPR) functions within the peroxisome, catalyzing the reduction of hydroxypyruvate to glycerate. The peroxisomal enzyme HPR1 is the primary catalyst for this reaction, though it is not essential for photorespiration. hpr1 mutants exhibit increased hydroxypyruvate levels relative to wild-type plants but display only mild growth impairments under normal conditions, unlike the more severe phenotypes seen in mutants of other core respiratory enzymes. This minimal impact is likely due to the compensatory role of HPR2, a cytosolic enzyme hypothesized to mitigate HPR1 loss, as hpr2 mutants also accumulate hydroxypyruvate, though to a lesser extent than hpr1 mutants. The hpr1-hpr2 double mutant accumulates hydroxypyruvate at extremely high levels (over 106-fold), indicating a severe disruption in photorespiration. This double mutant shows pronounced sensitivity to ambient air and a significant reduction in photosynthetic efficiency. Despite the ability to grow in normal air, the double mutant exhibits notable growth defects compared to *hpr1* single mutants. This finding suggests that the photorespiratory pathway may extend beyond chloroplasts, peroxisomes, and mitochondria to include the cytosol (Timm et al., 2008). *HPR1*, as the primary enzyme, is upregulated in response to heat stress (Timm et al., 2019), while the expression of HPR2 under these conditions has not been studied. Interestingly, no studies have explored the overexpression of these genes to assess their potential role in enhancing plant resilience under heat stress. Since *HPR1* is naturally upregulated in response to elevated temperature, increased HPR1 activity could alleviate the accumulation of photorespiratory intermediate

hydroxypyruvate. This process would also contribute to maintaining cellular redox balance within the peroxisome by utilizing NADH as a cofactor in the reduction of hydroxypyruvate.

This section delved into the intricate role of photorespiration in protecting plants during heat stress. Genetic analyses show that mutations in critical photorespiratory enzymes result in conditional lethality or severely compromised growth, indicating that plants are heavily reliant on a functional photorespiratory pathway for survival under normal atmospheric conditions. For example, mutations in *PGLP1* halt photorespiration at its initial step, causing mutant plants to be non-viable outside of CO2-enriched environments, while the disruption of *GLYK* impairs growth at later stages, even with CO₂ supplementation. Notably, certain photorespiratory genes respond dynamically to elevated temperatures, with upregulation helping to maintain energy balance and manage intermediate metabolites that could otherwise disrupt cellular redox balance. This adaptive regulation suggests an intrinsic mechanism that allows plants to redirect photorespiratory fluxes under heat stress, enhancing photosynthetic efficiency and reducing ROS production. Moreover, the presence of heightened sensitivity to ambient air and impaired photosynthesis in the double mutant hpr1-hpr2 reveals that photorespiration relies not only on the peroxisome, mitochondria, and chloroplast, but also involves the cytosol. While experiments have not yet explored the overexpression of some genes, like HPR1, to directly enhance resilience under heat, the natural upregulation of such genes suggests a potential strategy for improving tolerance to elevated temperatures (Table 1).

Table 1 | Overview of known photorespiratory genes in *A. thaliana*, detailing their functions, knockout effects, expression changes under heat stress, and the impact of overexpression under heat stress, where available.

Gene name	Protein product	Protein function	Expression under heat stress	Effect of overexpression in heat stress	Effect of knockout under atmospheric conditions	Species studied
PGLP1 PGLP2	PGLP	converts 2-PG to glycolate	↑ ?	improved carbon allocation, metabolic stability, increased photosynthesis, primes plants for temperature stress (Timm et al. 2019) ?	¥ (Hall et al., 1987; Somerville & Ogren, 1979)	Arabidopsis thaliana, Hordeum vulgare
GDC*	GDC	converts glycine to serine, releasing CO ₂ and NH ₃	(Xu & Huang, 2010; Timm et al., 2019)	?	(Igamberdiev et al., 2001)	Hordeum vulgare, Agrostis scabra, Arabidopsis thaliana
SHMT1	SHMT	converts glycine and THF into serine and 5,10- CH_2 -THF	↔ (Liu et al., 2022; Xu & Huang, 2010; Timm et al., 2019)	?	★ (Voll et al., 2006)	Arabidopsis thaliana, Solanum lycopersicum, Agrostis scabra
SHMT2			?	?		
GLYK	GLYK	phosphorylates glycerate to 3- PGA	?	?	★ (Boldt et al., 2005)	Arabidopsis thaliana
GS*	GS	synthesizes glutamine from glutamate and ammonia using ATP	↑ (Liu et al., 2016)	?	X (Wallsgrove et al., 1987)	Solanum lycopersicum, Hordeum vulgare
Fd- GOGAT	GOGAT	converts glutamine and 2- OG to glutamate using ferredoxin	↑ (Liu et al., 2016)	?	X (Somerville & Ogren, 1980)	Solanum lycopersicum
GOX1	COY	oxidizes glycolate	?	?	—	Arabidopsis
GOX2	GUX	producing H ₂ O ₂	?	?	(Dellero et al., 2016)	thaliana
CAT2*	CAT	breaks down H₂O₂ into water and oxygen	Î	lower oxidative damage and reduced H₂O₂ accumulation (Chiang et al., 2014)	 (Queval et al., 2007)	Arabidopsis thaliana
GGAT1*	GGAT	catalyzes conversion between glycine and glutamate to serine intermediates	(Timm et al., 2019)	?	(Liepman & Olsen, 2001)	Arabidopsis thaliana

SGAT1*	SGAT	converts glyoxylate and glutamate to glycine and 2-OG	?	?	X (Liepman & Olsen, 2001)	Arabidopsis thaliana
HPR1	HPR	reduces hydroxypyruvate	↑ (Timm et al., 2019)	?	(Timm et al.,	Arabidopsis thaliana
HPR2		to giycerate	?	?	2008)	

Note: An asterisk next to the gene name indicates the presence of isoforms with unknown functions in photorespiration, which are not discussed in this review. (\mathbf{X}) denotes lethality, (-) indicates reduced growth and productivity but viable mutants, and (?) signifies the lack of data. Expression changes are represented as: (\uparrow) for upregulation, (\downarrow) for downregulation, and (\leftrightarrow) for species-specific changes. This table highlights the significant gaps in understanding photorespiratory gene responses to heat stress.

4. Discussion

Photorespiration, often considered a wasteful process, has emerged as a critical player in plant response to heat stress. The studies reviewed in this work have shed light on the crucial role of photorespiration in mitigating the deleterious effects of elevated temperatures.

Upregulation of specific photorespiratory genes may enhance plant heat stress resilience, though the role of some genes remains unknown

Studies indicate that overexpressing certain genes can improve plant resilience under heat stress. Genes like *PGLP1*, *GS/GOGAT*, *CAT2*, *GGAT*, and *HPR1* are naturally upregulated in response to heat stress, suggesting a protective role. While overexpression studies on *PGLP1*, *GOX*, and *CAT2* have demonstrated positive effects, upregulating *GS* and *GOGAT* has shown limited benefits, likely due to metabolic imbalances. Further research is needed to assess the effects of overexpressing genes like *GGAT* and *HPR1* under elevated temperatures.

A promising approach is the co-overexpression of PGLP1 and GOX. PGLP1 is significantly upregulated in wild-type plants under heat stress, enhancing resilience. Combining GOX overexpression with PGLP1 could accelerate the conversion of glycolate to glyoxylate, reducing glycolate buildup that inhibits RuBisCO activity. In maize, GOX disruption slows photosynthetic induction, suggesting that GOX activity influences photorespiratory rates and that its bottleneck slows the pathway (Zelitch et al., 2009). Overexpressing GOX could alleviate this by boosting photorespiratory flux. During heat stress, excess ATP and NADPH can lead to ROS accumulation and oxidative stress if not utilized efficiently. GOX activity generates H₂O₂, whose detoxification via CAT2 consumes energy and prevents ROS buildup. Although H₂O₂ can contribute to oxidative stress, its controlled production within the photorespiratory pathway - where CAT2 is naturally upregulated during heat stress - helps balance ROS levels. If the plant's antioxidative systems can manage the increased ROS, cooverexpression of PGLP1 and GOX could balance energy and ROS levels, improving heat stress resilience. This strategy should be tested in Arabidopsis and later in C3 crops like rice, wheat, soybean, and barley. It offers significant potential for agricultural

systems in regions experiencing higher temperatures due to climate change, where such strategies could mitigate declining crop yields.

Photorespiration presents several disadvantages, particularly under nonstress conditions, making it a prominent target for re-engineering efforts

While this review highlights the advantages of photorespiration under heat stress, it is equally important to address its drawbacks. Significant crop losses linked to photorespiration have driven efforts to re-engineer this process. One ambitious approach involves incorporating the more efficient C4 photosynthesis pathway, with its 50% efficiency and higher photosynthetic rates, into rice (Hibberd et al., 2008), though this has yet to yield success. Other strategies aim to reduce oxygenation events or develop more energy-efficient pathways that release photorespiratory CO₂ in the chloroplast, increasing CO₂ concentrations around RuBisCO (Walker et al., 2016). However, due to the intricate integration of photorespiration with primary metabolic pathways, the majority of these strategies are unlikely to be immediately functional or beneficial for plants (Xin et al., 2015). Additionally, most remain untested under field conditions (Walker et al., 2016). Re-engineering crops based on these concepts requires significant time (Walker et al., 2016), even as climate change accelerates rising atmospheric CO₂ levels and temperatures. Shifting research perspectives toward optimizing photorespiration for climate resilience could transform this process from a perceived inefficiency to a key tool for enhancing crop adaptation to environmental challenges.

Addressing research gaps in photorespiration to predict plant responses to climate change

Advancing our understanding of photorespiration and its connections to core metabolic pathways requires addressing several significant knowledge gaps. While recent studies highlight the protective role of photorespiration under heat stress and its potential for improving crop resilience, the specific functions of individual photorespiratory isoforms remain poorly understood. Gene expression profiles of mutant lines under heat stress conditions are yet to be fully characterized, and overexpression lines for key photorespiratory genes such as *SGAT1*, *GGAT1*, *HPR1*, and *HPR2* are lacking. The effects of overexpressing these genes under heat stress remain unexplored. Similarly, while *GS* and *GOGAT* overexpression has been studied in nitrogen assimilation, their impact on photorespiration and CO₂ assimilation under heat stress is unknown. Future research should focus on characterizing all photorespiratory isoforms, testing mutant lines (e.g., *glyk*, *gox*, *sgat*, *hpr2*) under heat stress, and evaluating their effects on plant resilience.

Further challenges include understanding metabolite transport between cellular compartments, as several transporters remain unidentified. Regulatory mechanisms controlling photorespiratory fluxes under fluctuating environmental conditions also require further investigation (Hodges et al., 2016), particularly how these mechanisms vary across plant species and developmental stages. A comprehensive understanding of the interplay between photorespiration and primary metabolic pathways is essential for accurately predicting future CO₂ assimilation rates in plants amidst climate change. However, the complexity of these interactions presents significant challenges.

The intricate interconnections between metabolic pathways complicate modeling and interpreting fluxes. Changes in one pathway often affect others through feedback loops, and metabolites such as glycine, serine, and 2-OG participate in multiple pathways, making it difficult to assign their functions to specific processes. Technical limitations also hinder progress. For example, stable isotope methods, which trace labeled substrates through metabolic pathways, are constrained by the limited availability of labeled compounds (De Falco et al., 2022). Isotope tracing offers more specific insights into metabolic fluxes and can help build robust models for predicting plant metabolism under varying environmental conditions. The method allows researchers to track the flow of carbon through metabolic pathways and quantify fluxes in real time, offering insights into the dynamics of photorespiration under different conditions (Hodges et al., 2016). However, improvements in the spatial and temporal resolution, as well as the sensitivity of metabolic flux analysis, particularly at the subcellular level, are still needed (Arunachalam et al., 2023).

Finally, predictive modeling approaches must be refined. Sophisticated models that account for the complexity of metabolic networks are essential for interpreting flux

measurements and predicting metabolic behavior under diverse environmental conditions. Such advancements will enable more accurate assessments of photorespiratory contributions to plant resilience and their broader implications for crop performance.

Conclusion

Considering all the points discussed, photorespiration should not be dismissed as wasteful but recognized as a crucial metabolic pathway that enhances plant resilience, particularly under heat stress. While it does reduce photosynthetic efficiency and consume energy under non-stress conditions, photorespiration transforms into a vital protective mechanism during heat stress, helping plants adapt to increasingly challenging environments. Eliminating this process would be counterproductive, especially as climate change drives rising temperatures and CO₂ levels. By shifting the research focus from minimizing photorespiration to optimizing its protective functions, we can unlock its potential to strengthen plant resilience and secure crop production in a warming world.

Generative AI Statement

I used ChatGPT to assist with paraphrasing certain sentences in this work. However, all ideas, content, and analysis presented are my own, and the paraphrasing was done to improve clarity and readability while maintaining the original meaning. The final work is entirely my own.

OpenAI. (2024). ChatGPT (December 3, 2024 version). Retrieved from https://chat.openai.com/

References

- Anderson, L. E. (1971). Chloroplast and cytoplasmic enzymes II. Pea leaf triose phosphate isomerases. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Enzymology*, 235(1), 237–244. https://doi.org/10.1016/0005-2744(71)90051-9
- Andrews, T., Lorimer, G., & Tolbert, N. E. (1973). Ribulose diphosphate oxygenase. I. Synthesis of phosphoglycolate by fraction-1 protein of leaves. *Biochemistry*, *12*(1), 11–18.
- Arunachalam, E., Ireland, W., Yang, X., & Needleman, D. (2023). Dissecting Flux Balances to Measure Energetic Costs in Cell Biology: Techniques and Challenges. *Annual Review of Condensed Matter Physics*, 14(1), 211–235. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-conmatphys-031620-105251
- Asensio, J. S. R., Rachmilevitch, S., & Bloom, A. J. (2015). Responses of Arabidopsis and Wheat to Rising CO2 Depend on Nitrogen Source and Nighttime CO2 Levels. *Plant Physiology*, *168*(1), 156–163. https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.15.00110
- Ashraf, M., & Foolad, M. R. (2007). Roles of glycine betaine and proline in improving plant abiotic stress resistance. *Environmental and Experimental Botany*, *59*(2), 206–216. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envexpbot.2005.12.006
- Asseng, S., Ewert, F., Martre, P., Rötter, R. P., Lobell, D. B., Cammarano, D., Kimball, B. A., Ottman, M. J., Wall, G. W., White, J. W., Reynolds, M. P., Alderman, P. D., Prasad, P. V. V., Aggarwal, P. K., Anothai, J., Basso, B., Biernath, C., Challinor, A. J., De Sanctis, G., ... Zhu, Y. (2015). Rising temperatures reduce global wheat production. *Nature Climate Change*, *5*(2), 143–147. https://doi.org/10.1038/nclimate2470
- Babbar, R., Karpinska, B., Grover, A., & Foyer, C. H. (2021). Heat-Induced Oxidation of the Nuclei and Cytosol. *Frontiers in Plant Science*, *11*, 617779. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2020.617779
- Badger, M. R., Hanson, D., & Price, G. D. (2002). Evolution and diversity of CO2 concentrating mechanisms in cyanobacteria. *Functional Plant Biology*, 29(3), 161. https://doi.org/10.1071/PP01213
- Berry, J., & Björkman, O. (1980). Photosynthetic response and adaptation to temperature in higher plants. 31: 491–543. *Annu Rev Plant Physiol*, *31*, 491–543.
- Boldt, R., Edner, C., Kolukisaoglu, Ü., Hagemann, M., Weckwerth, W., Wienkoop, S., Morgenthal, K., & Bauwe, H. (2005). D-GLYCERATE 3-KINASE, the Last Unknown Enzyme in the Photorespiratory Cycle in Arabidopsis, Belongs to a Novel Kinase Family. *The Plant Cell*, *17*(8), 2413–2420. https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.105.033993
- Brestic, M., Zivcak, M., Olsovska, K., Kalaji, H. M., Shao, H., & Hakeem, K. R. (2014). Heat Signaling and Stress Responses in Photosynthesis. In K. R. Hakeem, R. U. Rehman, & I. Tahir (Eds.), *Plant signaling: Understanding the molecular crosstalk* (pp. 241–256). Springer India. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-81-322-1542-4_12
- Campbell, W. J., & Ogren, W. L. (1990). Glyoxylate inhibition of ribulosebisphosphate carboxylase/oxygenase activation in intact, lysed, and reconstituted chloroplasts. *Photosynthesis Research*, *23*(3), 257–268. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00034856

- Cañas, R. A., Yesbergenova-Cuny, Z., Belanger, L., Rouster, J., Brulé, L., Gilard, F., Quilleré, I., Sallaud, C., & Hirel, B. (2020). NADH-GOGAT Overexpression Does Not Improve Maize (Zea mays L.) Performance Even When Pyramiding with NAD-IDH, GDH and GS. *Plants*, 9(2), 130. https://doi.org/10.3390/plants9020130
- Chiang, C.-M., Chen, S.-P., Chen, L.-F. O., Chiang, M.-C., Chien, H.-L., & Lin, K.-H. (2014). Expression of the broccoli catalase gene (BoCAT) enhances heat tolerance in transgenic Arabidopsis. *Journal of Plant Biochemistry and Biotechnology*, *23*(3), 266–277. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13562-013-0210-1
- Cui, L.-L., Lu, Y., Li, Y., Yang, C., & Peng, X.-X. (2016). Overexpression of Glycolate Oxidase Confers Improved Photosynthesis under High Light and High Temperature in Rice. *Frontiers in Plant Science*, 7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2016.01165
- De Falco, B., Giannino, F., Carteni, F., Mazzoleni, S., & Kim, D.-H. (2022). Metabolic flux analysis: A comprehensive review on sample preparation, analytical techniques, data analysis, computational modelling, and main application areas. *RSC Advances*, *12*(39), 25528–25548. https://doi.org/10.1039/D2RA03326G
- De Souza, M. A., De Andrade, L. I. F., Gago, J., & Pereira, E. G. (2024). Photoprotective mechanisms and higher photorespiration are key points for iron stress tolerance under heatwaves in rice. *Plant Science*, *342*, 112031. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.plantsci.2024.112031
- Dellero, Y., Jossier, M., Glab, N., Oury, C., Tcherkez, G., & Hodges, M. (2016). Decreased glycolate oxidase activity leads to altered carbon allocation and leaf senescence after a transfer from high CO ₂ to ambient air in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Journal of Experimental Botany*, 67(10), 3149–3163. https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/erw054
- Ehleringer, J. R., & Monson, R. K. (1993). Evolutionary and ecological aspects of photosynthetic pathway variation. *Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics*, 411–439.
- Eisenhut, M., Pick, T. R., Bordych, C., & Weber, A. P. M. (2013). Towards closing the remaining gaps in photorespiration the essential but unexplored role of transport proteins. *Plant Biology*, *15*(4), 676–685. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1438-8677.2012.00690.x
- Farquhar, G. D., Von Caemmerer, S., & Berry, J. A. (1980). A biochemical model of photosynthetic CO2 assimilation in leaves of C3 species. *Planta*, *149*(1), 78–90. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00386231
- Ficklin, D. L., & Novick, K. A. (2017). Historic and projected changes in vapor pressure deficit suggest a continental-scale drying of the United States atmosphere. *Journal of Geophysical Research: Atmospheres*, *122*(4), 2061–2079. https://doi.org/10.1002/2016JD025855
- Foyer, C. H., Lopez-Delgado, H., Dat, J. F., & Scott, I. M. (1997). Hydrogen peroxide- and glutathioneassociated mechanisms of acclimatory stress tolerance and signalling. *Physiologia Plantarum*, 100(2), 241–254. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1399-3054.1997.tb04780.x
- Gardeström, P., & Wigge, B. (1988). Influence of Photorespiration on ATP/ADP Ratios in the Chloroplasts, Mitochondria, and Cytosol, Studied by Rapid Fractionation of Barley (*Hordeum vulgare*) Protoplasts. *Plant Physiology*, *88*(1), 69–76. https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.88.1.69

- Hall, N. P., Kendall, A. C., Lea, P. J., Turner, J. C., & Wallsgrove, R. M. (1987). Characteristics of a photorespiratory mutant of barley (Hordeum vulgare L.) deficient in phosphogly collate phosphatase. *Photosynthesis Research*, *11*(1), 89–96. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00117676
- Hartung, W. (2002). Utilization of glycine and serine as nitrogen sources in the roots of Zea mays and Chamaegigas intrepidus. *Journal of Experimental Botany*, *53*(379), 2305–2314. https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/erf092
- Häusler, R. E., Blackwell, R. D., Lea, P. J., & Leegood, R. C. (1994). Control of photosynthesis in barley leaves with reduced activities of glutamine synthetase or glutamate synthase: I. Plant characteristics and changes in nitrate, ammonium and amino acids. *Planta*, *194*(3), 406–417. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00197542
- Heath, M. C. (2000). Hypersensitive response-related death. In E. Lam, H. Fukuda, & J. Greenberg (Eds.), *Programmed Cell Death in Higher Plants* (pp. 77–90). Springer Netherlands. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-010-0934-8_6
- Hibberd, J. M., Sheehy, J. E., & Langdale, J. A. (2008). Using C4 photosynthesis to increase the yield of rice—Rationale and feasibility. *Current Opinion in Plant Biology*, 11(2), 228–231. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pbi.2007.11.002
- Hodges, M., Dellero, Y., Keech, O., Betti, M., Raghavendra, A. S., Sage, R., Zhu, X.-G., Allen, D. K., & Weber, A. P. M. (2016). Perspectives for a better understanding of the metabolic integration of photorespiration within a complex plant primary metabolism network. *Journal of Experimental Botany*, 67(10), 3015–3026. https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/erw145
- Hu, W. H., Xiao, Y. A., Zeng, J. J., & Hu, X. H. (2010). Photosynthesis, respiration and antioxidant enzymes in pepper leaves under drought and heat stresses. *Biologia Plantarum*, *54*(4), 761–765. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10535-010-0137-5
- Igamberdiev, A. U., Bykova, N. V., Lea, P. J., & Gardeström, P. (2001). The role of photorespiration in redox and energy balance of photosynthetic plant cells: A study with a barley mutant deficient in glycine decarboxylase. *Physiologia Plantarum*, *111*(4), 427–438. https://doi.org/10.1034/j.1399-3054.2001.1110402.x
- Igarashi, D., Tsuchida, H., Miyao, M., & Ohsumi, C. (2006). Glutamate:Glyoxylate Aminotransferase Modulates Amino Acid Content during Photorespiration. *Plant Physiology*, *142*(3), 901–910. https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.106.085514
- Iñiguez, C., Capó-Bauçà, S., Niinemets, Ü., Stoll, H., Aguiló-Nicolau, P., & Galmés, J. (2020). Evolutionary trends in RuBisCO kinetics and their co-evolution with CO₂ concentrating mechanisms. *The Plant Journal*, 101(4), 897–918. https://doi.org/10.1111/tpj.14643
- IPCC. (2023a). Climate Change 2021 The Physical Science Basis: Working Group I Contribution to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (1st ed.). Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/9781009157896
- IPCC. (2023b). Climate Change 2023: Synthesis Report. Contribution of Working Groups I, II and III to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [Core Writing Team, H. Lee and J. Romero (eds.)] (pp. 1–34). IPCC. doi: 10.59327/IPCC/AR6-9789291691647.001.

- Jordan, D. B., & Ogren, W. L. (1984). The CO2/O2 specificity of ribulose 1,5-bisphosphate carboxylase/oxygenase: Dependence on ribulosebisphosphate concentration, pH and temperature. *Planta*, *161*(4), 308–313. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00398720
- Kasting, J. F., & Howard, M. T. (2006). Atmospheric composition and climate on the early Earth. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 361(1474), 1733– 1742. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2006.1902
- Kelly, G. J., & Latzko, E. (1976). Inhibition of spinach-leaf phosphofructokinase by 2phosphoglycollate. *FEBS Letters*, 68(1), 55–58. https://doi.org/10.1016/0014-5793(76)80403-6
- Keys, A. J., Bird, I. F., Cornelius, M. J., Lea, P. J., Wallsgrove, R. M., & Miflin, B. J. (1978). Photorespiratory nitrogen cycle. *Nature*, 275(5682), 741–743. https://doi.org/10.1038/275741a0
- Kisaki, T., N. Yoshida, & Imai, A. (1971). Glycine decarboxylase and serine formation in spinach leaf mitochondrial preparation with reference to photorespiration. *Plant and Cell Physiology*, 12(2), 275–288. https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordjournals.pcp.a074621
- Kisaki, T., & Tolbert, N. E. (1969). Glycolate and Glyoxylate Metabolism by Isolated Peroxisomes or Chloroplasts. *Plant Physiology*, *44*(2), 242–250. https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.44.2.242
- Kisaki, T., & Tolbert, N. E. (1970). Glycine as a substrate for photorespiration. *Plant and Cell Physiology*, *11*(2), 247–258. https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordjournals.pcp.a074506
- Kohn, L. D., & Warren, W. A. (1970). The Kinetic Properties of Spinach Leaf Glyoxylic Acid Reductase. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 245(15), 3831–3839. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0021-9258(18)62926-6
- Laing, W. A., Ogren, W. L., & Hageman, R. H. (1974). Regulation of Soybean Net Photosynthetic CO ² Fixation by the Interaction of CO ² , O ² , and Ribulose 1,5-Diphosphate Carboxylase. *Plant Physiology*, *54*(5), 678–685. https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.54.5.678
- Lan, X., Tans, P., & Thoning, K. W. (2024). *Trends in globally-averaged CO2 determined from NOAA Global Monitoring Laboratory measurements*. https://doi.org/10.15138/9N0H-ZH07
- Lawlor, D. W., Boyle, F. A., Young, A. T., Keys, A. J., & Kendall, A. C. (1987). Nitrate Nutrition and Temperature Effects on Wheat: Photosynthesis and Photorespiration of Leaves. *Journal of Experimental Botany*, 38(3), 393–408. https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/38.3.393
- Li, G., Chen, T., Feng, B., Peng, S., Tao, L., & Fu, G. (2021). Respiration, Rather Than Photosynthesis, Determines Rice Yield Loss Under Moderate High-Temperature Conditions. *Frontiers in Plant Science*, *12*, 678653. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2021.678653
- Liepman, A. H., & Olsen, L. J. (2001). Peroxisomal alanine: Glyoxylate aminotransferase (AGT1) is a photorespiratory enzyme with multiple substrates in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *The Plant Journal*, *25*(5), 487–498. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-313x.2001.00961.x
- Liu, L., Wang, J., Han, Z., Sun, X., Li, H., Zhang, J., & Lu, Y. (2016). Molecular analyses of tomato GS, GOGAT and GDH gene families and their response to abiotic stresses. *Acta Physiologiae Plantarum*, 38(9), 229. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11738-016-2251-2

- Liu, Z., Pan, X., Wang, C., Yun, F., Huang, D., Yao, Y., Gao, R., Ye, F., Liu, X., & Liao, W. (2022). Genome-wide identification and expression analysis of serine hydroxymethyltransferase (*SHMT*) gene family in tomato (*Solanum lycopersicum*). *PeerJ*, *10*, e12943. https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.12943
- Mittler, R., Zandalinas, S. I., Fichman, Y., & Van Breusegem, F. (2022). Reactive oxygen species signalling in plant stress responses. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology*, *23*(10), 663–679. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41580-022-00499-2
- Modde, K., Timm, S., Florian, A., Michl, K., Fernie, A. R., & Bauwe, H. (2016). High serine:glyoxylate aminotransferase activity lowers leaf daytime serine levels, inducing the phosphoserine pathway in Arabidopsis. *Journal of Experimental Botany*, erw467. https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/erw467
- Monson, R. K., Stidham, M. A., Williams, G. J., Edwards, G. E., & Uribe, E. G. (1982). Temperature Dependence of Photosynthesis in *Agropyron smithii* Rydb.: I. FACTORS AFFECTING NET CO 2 UPTAKE IN INTACT LEAVES AND CONTRIBUTION FROM RIBULOSE-1,5-BISPHOSPHATE CARBOXYLASE MEASURED *IN VIVO* AND *IN VITRO*. *Plant Physiology*, 69(4), 921–928. https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.69.4.921
- Noctor, G., & Foyer, C. H. (1998). ASCORBATE AND GLUTATHIONE: Keeping Active Oxygen Under Control. *Annual Review of Plant Physiology and Plant Molecular Biology*, *49*(1), 249–279. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.arplant.49.1.249
- Novitskaya, L., Trevanion, S. J., Driscoll, S., Foyer, C. H., & Noctor, G. (2002). How does photorespiration modulate leaf amino acid contents? A dual approach through modelling and metabolite analysis. *Plant, Cell & Environment*, *25*(7), 821–835. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-3040.2002.00866.x
- Nunes-Nesi, A., Sulpice, R., Gibon, Y., & Fernie, A. R. (2007). The enigmatic contribution of mitochondrial function in photosynthesis. *Journal of Experimental Botany*, 59(7), 1675–1684. https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/ern002
- Ono, M., Isono, K., Sakata, Y., & Taji, T. (2021). CATALASE2 plays a crucial role in long-term heat tolerance of Arabidopsis thaliana. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, 534, 747–751. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2020.11.006
- Peterhansel, C., Horst, I., Niessen, M., Blume, C., Kebeish, R., Kürkcüoglu, S., & Kreuzaler, F. (2010). Photorespiration. *The Arabidopsis Book*, *8*, e0130. https://doi.org/10.1199/tab.0130
- Portis, A. R. (2003). Rubisco activase Rubisco's catalytic chaperone. *Photosynthesis Research*, 75(1), 11–27. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1022458108678
- Queval, G., Issakidis-Bourguet, E., Hoeberichts, F. A., Vandorpe, M., Gakière, B., Vanacker, H., Miginiac-Maslow, M., Van Breusegem, F., & Noctor, G. (2007). Conditional oxidative stress responses in the Arabidopsis photorespiratory mutant *cat2* demonstrate that redox state is a key modulator of daylength-dependent gene expression, and define photoperiod as a crucial factor in the regulation of H ₂ O ₂ -induced cell death. *The Plant Journal*, *52*(4), 640–657. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-313X.2007.03263.x
- Rehfeld, D. W., & Tolbert, N. E. (1972). Aminotransferases in Peroxisomes from Spinach Leaves. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 247(15), 4803–4811. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0021-9258(19)44982-X

- Schuster, W. S., & Monson, R. K. (1990). An examination of the advantages of C ₃ -C ₄ intermediate photosynthesis in warm environments. *Plant, Cell & Environment, 13*(9), 903–912. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-3040.1990.tb01980.x
- Schwarte, S., & Bauwe, H. (2007). Identification of the Photorespiratory 2-Phosphoglycolate Phosphatase, PGLP1, in Arabidopsis. *Plant Physiology*, *144*(3), 1580–1586. https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.107.099192
- Sharkey, T. D. (1988). Estimating the rate of photorespiration in leaves. *Physiologia Plantarum*, 73(1), 147–152. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1399-3054.1988.tb09205.x
- Sharkey, T. D. (2005). Effects of moderate heat stress on photosynthesis: Importance of thylakoid reactions, rubisco deactivation, reactive oxygen species, and thermotolerance provided by isoprene. *Plant, Cell & Environment*, 28(3), 269–277. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-3040.2005.01324.x
- Sicher, R. (2015). Temperature Shift Experiments Suggest That Metabolic Impairment and Enhanced Rates of Photorespiration Decrease Organic Acid Levels in Soybean Leaflets Exposed to Supra-Optimal Growth Temperatures. *Metabolites*, *5*(3), 443–454. https://doi.org/10.3390/metabo5030443
- Somerville, C. R., & Ogren, W. L. (1979). A phosphoglycolate phosphatase-deficient mutant of Arabidopsis. *Nature*, *280*(5725), 833–836. https://doi.org/10.1038/280833a0
- Somerville, C. R., & Ogren, W. L. (1980). Inhibition of photosynthesis in Arabidopsis mutants lacking leaf glutamate synthase activity. *Nature*, *286*(5770), 257–259. https://doi.org/10.1038/286257a0
- Thelen, J. J., Miernyk, J. A., & Randall, D. D. (1998). Partial Purification and Characterization of the Maize Mitochondrial Pyruvate Dehydrogenase Complex1. *Plant Physiology*, *116*(4), 1443– 1450. https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.116.4.1443
- Timm, S., Mielewczik, M., Florian, A., Frankenbach, S., Dreissen, A., Hocken, N., Fernie, A. R., Walter, A., & Bauwe, H. (2012). High-to-Low CO2 Acclimation Reveals Plasticity of the Photorespiratory Pathway and Indicates Regulatory Links to Cellular Metabolism of Arabidopsis. *PLoS ONE*, 7(8), e42809. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0042809
- Timm, S., Nunes-Nesi, A., Pärnik, T., Morgenthal, K., Wienkoop, S., Keerberg, O., Weckwerth, W., Kleczkowski, L. A., Fernie, A. R., & Bauwe, H. (2008). A Cytosolic Pathway for the Conversion of Hydroxypyruvate to Glycerate during Photorespiration in *Arabidopsis*. *The Plant Cell*, 20(10), 2848–2859. https://doi.org/10.1105/tpc.108.062265
- Timm, S., Woitschach, F., Heise, C., Hagemann, M., & Bauwe, H. (2019). Faster Removal of 2-Phosphoglycolate through Photorespiration Improves Abiotic Stress Tolerance of Arabidopsis. *Plants*, 8(12), 563. https://doi.org/10.3390/plants8120563
- Tolbert, N. E., Oeser, A., Kisaki, T., Hageman, R. H., & Yamazaki, R. K. (1968). Peroxisomes from Spinach Leaves Containing Enzymes Related to Glycolate Metabolism. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, *243*(19), 5179–5184. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0021-9258(18)92007-7
- Voll, L. M., Jamai, A., Renné, P., Voll, H., McClung, C. R., & Weber, A. P. M. (2006). The Photorespiratory Arabidopsis shm1 Mutant Is Deficient in SHM1. *Plant Physiology*, 140(1), 59–66. https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.105.071399

- Voss, I., Sunil, B., Scheibe, R., & Raghavendra, A. S. (2013). Emerging concept for the role of photorespiration as an important part of abiotic stress response. *Plant Biology*, 15(4), 713– 722. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1438-8677.2012.00710.x
- Walker, B. J., VanLoocke, A., Bernacchi, C. J., & Ort, D. R. (2016). The Costs of Photorespiration to Food Production Now and in the Future. *Annual Review of Plant Biology*, 67(1), 107–129. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-arplant-043015-111709
- Wallsgrove, R. M., Keys, A. J., Bird, I. F., Cornelius, M. J., Lea, P. J., & Miflin, B. J. (1980). The Location of Glutamine Synthetase in Leaf Cells and its Role in the Reassimilation of Ammonia Released in Photorespiration. *Journal of Experimental Botany*, *31*(4), 1005–1017. https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/31.4.1005
- Wallsgrove, R. M., Turner, J. C., Hall, N. P., Kendall, A. C., & Bright, S. W. J. (1987). Barley Mutants Lacking Chloroplast Glutamine Synthetase—Biochemical and Genetic Analysis. *Plant Physiology*, *83*(1), 155–158. https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.83.1.155
- Weis, E. (1981). Reversible heat-inactivation of the calvin cycle: A possible mechanism of the temperature regulation of photosynthesis. *Planta*, 151(1), 33–39. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00384234
- Willekens, H. (1997). Catalase is a sink for H2O2 and is indispensable for stress defence in C3 plants. *The EMBO Journal*, *16*(16), 4806–4816. https://doi.org/10.1093/emboj/16.16.4806
- Wingler, A., Ann, V. J., Lea, P. J., & Leegood, R. C. (1999). Serine: Glyoxylate aminotransferase exerts no control on photosynthesis. *Journal of Experimental Botany*, 50(334), 719–722. https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/50.334.719
- Wingler, A., Lea, P. J., Quick, W. P., & Leegood, R. C. (2000). Photorespiration: Metabolic pathways and their role in stress protection. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London. Series B: Biological Sciences*, 355(1402), 1517–1529. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2000.0712
- Woodward, F. I. (1987). Climate and plant distribution. Cambridge University Press.
- Xin, C.-P., Tholen, D., Devloo, V., & Zhu, X.-G. (2015). The Benefits of Photorespiratory Bypasses: How Can They Work? *Plant Physiology*, *167*(2), 574–585. https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.114.248013
- Xu, C., & Huang, B. (2010). Differential proteomic response to heat stress in thermal Agrostis scabra and heat-sensitive Agrostis stolonifera. *Physiologia Plantarum*, 139(2), 192–204. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1399-3054.2010.01357.x
- Zelitch, I., Schultes, N. P., Peterson, R. B., Brown, P., & Brutnell, T. P. (2009). High Glycolate Oxidase Activity Is Required for Survival of Maize in Normal Air. *Plant Physiology*, 149(1), 195–204. https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.108.128439
- Zhu, X.-G., Long, S. P., & Ort, D. R. (2010). Improving Photosynthetic Efficiency for Greater Yield. Annual Review of Plant Biology, 61(1), 235–261. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-arplant-042809-112206